UNL Department of Agronomy & Horticulture
Curriculum Coordinating Committee Minutes
Nov. 1, 2013, 2:00 p.m., 279M PLSH

I. Call to Order – McCallister
The meeting was called to order at 1:05 p.m.
Attendees included: Mark Lagrimini, Don Lee, Dennis McCallister, Steve Mason, Zac Reicher, and Kathy Schindler, recorder.   Steve Harris, Plant Pathology, and Tom Hoegemeyer attended as guests.

II. Update on LIFE I & II Courses – Steve Harris, Plant Pathology
Dennis explained that the Agronomy & Horticulture Curriculum Committee is looking for a place to fit the Life Sciences Courses in the department’s curriculum. He introduced Steve Harris who teaches the LIFE 120 course.

Dr. Harris said that the idea for the LIFE courses began when many East Campus students couldn’t get into BIOS 102.  After attending an institute that encouraged scientific teaching, he helped develop the LIFE classes with Tiffany Heng-Moss, associate dean with the College of Agriculture & Natural Resources (CASNR).  The goal is to streamline bio-science classes.  There are a series of core learning outcomes and the course encourages an active learning approach.  The textbook and online tool also allow for just-in-time teaching and peer learning.  Class developers wanted to foster a sense of discover-based research instead of cookbook labs. There is a 3-credit lecture and a 1-credit lab.

This semester, Steve said there are around 680 students in LIFE 120 and there are 29 lab sections.  The labs use guided-inquiry teaching and focus on specific areas including respiration, photosynthesis, corn genetics, etc.  Students are encouraged to develop a hypothesis at the beginning of the class and write a report to conclude the class.  Most students currently taking the course are freshmen but there are some sophomores and upperclassmen. 

Mark Lagrimini said this is his first semester of teaching a LIFE course.  There are three sections with approximately 250 in each lecture.  He appreciates the just-in-time learning tools as they gives him a clearer picture of where students are struggling.  Students submit questions the day prior to the lecture and the professor is able to answer questions in class.  The classes also use clickers via Learning Catalytics to give instructors feedback.  The point is to direct the teacher’s time in class based on student needs.

Dr. Harris said he hopes students will become accustomed to active learning and therefore become better students overall.  The LIFE instructors & CASNR are tracking students who take the courses to monitor success levels.  It is too early to get data from evaluations.

Dennis noted that the department doesn’t formally require the LIFE Classes.  Agronomy & Horticulture needs to consider three questions:
1.  Does the department want to formally require the LIFE courses?

2.  If yes, where should it go in the four-year plans?

3.  If yes, what does the committee hope to accomplish by requiring the LIFE courses?

Discussion followed. 

Dr. Harris said the main tools to evaluate the LIFE classes will come from the DBER (discipline-based education research) faculty.  Other evaluations will be anecdotal when students get into upper-level classes.  In December, students will take a post-test so there will be more data to compare to the pre-test.

Mark said both the lectures and labs use the same test banks for questions so there would be data collection opportunities there.  He said the professors give a pre-test to gauge incoming knowledge; however, they don’t use the pre-test for tutoring needs.


Dr. Harris said the LIFE classes have committed T.A.s who do alternative tutoring for students who need to catch up with their peers. In addition, the pre-med students use a learning community. 

Steve Mason said many of the Agronomy & Horticulture students see themselves as applicators instead of scientists.  He asked how the LIFE courses would help students apply what they learn.

Dr. Harris said application is an important part of scientific learning and he likes to provide the science in context.  Mark agreed that it is important to tie in the lecture into something students can relate too.

Dennis thanked Steve Harris for attending the meeting and said the curriculum committee would like to stay in touch with him and hear about evaluation results.  He told everyone that the final bulletin copy is due by March 15, 2013, so the committee needs to make a decision by the first of the year.

III. Approvals & Updates from CASNR Curriculum Committee:
     The following courses were approved by the CASNR Curriculum Committee: 
          1.  Cross-listing HORT/NRES 471/871 with Hospitality Restaurant & Tourism
               Management (HRTM).
          2.  AGRO 919 Plant Genetics (increasing to 3 credits).
          3.  AGRO/HORT 403/803 New Scientific Writing & Communication course 
               (with ACE 10 in progress).

     The following curriculum topics are in progress:
          4.  Revised Plant Biology Major & Minor submitted to CASNR and Arts & Sciences Departments.
          5.  Relinquishing the home department of AGRO 475/875 to NRES. Still need support email from College of Architecture; All other departments have submitted support emails.
          6.  Landscape Design Build Option with accompanying courses submitted to CASNR.
IV. Approval of Minutes 
The minutes from the September & October minutes were approved by consensus.

V. New Business
Tom Hoegemeyer said he had a conversation with a Monsanto Seed Products employee about whether the department will be teaching a course in seed science and technology. One goal would be to create and plan for better seed production in the U.S.  Committee members said we don’t have a course directed at that topic and we don’t have teaching faculty for the subject, but it is interwoven into several classes. 

Don Lee said he has spoken to staff at the Nebraska Crop Improvement Association (NCIA) office in 268 PSLH regarding teaching about seeds.  He said that he teaches seed production intentionally in AGRO 438.  He believes courses in our department will set up students to do the work at Monsanto.

Steve Mason said he is revamping AGRO 204 and students will look at seed production, but not seed science.  He agreed that the NCIA has a lot of expertise in the topic

Mark Lagrimini said we could adjust our classes to add the component of seed production and quality, but it is pretty narrow biology.
Don noted that this topic may also be available via the AG*IDEAs distance education courses. He said he would bring the topic up at the next Distance Education Committee meeting.

Tom suggested that the Agricultural Engineering department could help with teaching this topic.

VI. Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 3:16 p.m.
 Next meeting is Friday, Dec. 13, 2013, 2 p.m., 279M PLSH


